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for Project-Based Section 8
It is essential to the continued stability of the project-based Section 8 program that any Continuing Resolution (CR) provide authority for HUD to obligate funds at an accelerated rate in the FY09. Every Section 8 contract funded under annual appropriations (some 14,000 contracts) will require an infusion of renewal funds during the first few months of FY09 (in contrast to the first few months of FY08, when monthly payments on roughly 3/4 of Section 8 contracts were still being made using funds obligated in FY07). Without this clarification, owners will likely experience substantial delays on payments similar to those experienced in summer and fall of 2007. This will force owners to miss payments on utilities and maintenance contracts, and potentially on their mortgages, leading to FHA delinquencies and risk of foreclosure in the affordable multifamily housing market. Delayed payments will also encourage owners to exit the program at their first opportunity.
Any CR should provide HUD the ability to forward-fund contracts, as was routinely done prior to this year, so that government obligations are met during the period needed to fund contracts using subsequent appropriations. In a November 16, 2007 letter to Representative Maxine Waters, HUD urged the inclusion of incremental funding for two months into the subsequent funding period to “allow sufficient time to process payments at the beginning of the next [funding period] to avoid further late payment problems for housing owners.”  HUD indicated that the  current spending rate is approximately $700 million per month in a meeting with the National Preservation Working Group on September 11, 2008. Additional funding is needed to avoid shortfalls for at least two months after the conclusion of the CR.
Therefore, we urge that any Continuing Resolution specifically authorize and direct the Secretary of HUD to obligate funds at an accelerated rate as needed to ensure the timely payment and renewal of all project-based Section 8 Housing Assistance Payment contracts. Each Section 8 contract being renewed or receiving a new funding allocation should be provided adequate funding to maintain contract payments for the lesser of 180 days or the remaining contract period.

Post CR: The amount needed to fully fund project-based Section 8 in FY 2009 is $9.8 billion, according to the best estimates available. Congress provided $6.1 billion in FY08. Earlier this year, however, HUD acknowledged that the FY08 funding request was short (by about $1 billion) of the amount needed to fund project-based Section 8 contracts during the fiscal year. To avoid a catastrophic shortfall, HUD responded by reprogramming contract funds that would normally have been spent after the beginning of the next fiscal year, creating an additional shortfall of $2.4 billion that now must be restored. Finally, an additional $400 million is needed to renew expiring long-term contracts that were not part of FY08 appropriations. The draft FY09 THUD Appropriations bills included project-based Section 8 appropriations at a level of $7.46 billion in the House and $8.21 billion in the Senate.
